CITY OF IQALUIT CITY COUNCIL MEETING #09 APRIL 12, 2022 at 6:00 p.m. CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

PRESENT FROM COUNCIL

Mayor Kenny Bell

Deputy Mayor Solomon Awa

Councillor Joanasie Akumalik

Councillor Ookalik Curley

Councillor Simon Nattaq

Councillor Paul Quassa

Councillor Kyle Sheppard – via teleconference

Councillor Romeyn Stevenson

PRESENT FROM ADMINISTRATION

Amy Elgersma, Chief Administrative Officer

Tammy Ernst-Doiron, City Clerk

Katrina Sarmiento, Executive Assistant

Jeanie Eeseemailee, Senior Interpreter/Translator

Alison Drummond, Senior Director of Corporate Services

Rod Mugford, Municipal Enforcement Chief

Sumon Ghosh, Director of Engineering and Capital Planning

Michelle Armstrong, Planning Contractor, Northern Futures – via visual conference Samantha Toffolo, Planning Contractor, Northern Futures – via visual conference

Kadence Bunke, Planning Contractor, Northern Futures – via visual conference

MOMENT OF SILENCE

Mayor Bell opened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. with a moment of silence.

SWEARING IN

None

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Add:

- 9. New Business
 - h) Request for Decision Development Permit Application No. 22-010 and Request for Variances Lots 9, 10 and 11, Block 242, Plan 4716 (Joamie Subdivision) City-Stacked Row Dwelling - Michelle Armstrong, Planning Contractor, Northern Futures

Remove:

9. New Business

 a) Request for Decision – Water Treatment Plant – Filter Media Replacement – Sumon Ghosh, Director of Engineering and Capital Planning

Motion #22-98

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Awa Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Adoption of agenda as amended.

Unanimously Carried

1. MINUTES

a) Public Hearing #02 dated March 22, 2022

Motion #22-99

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Public Hearing #02 Minutes dated March 22, 2022.

Unanimously Carried

b) City Council Meeting #07 dated March 22, 2022

Motion #22-100

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Awa

City Council Meeting #07 Minutes dated March 22, 2022.

Unanimously Carried

c) Special City Council Meeting #08 dated March 29, 2022

Motion #22-101

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Awa

Special City Council Meeting #08 Minutes dated March 29, 2022.

Unanimously Carried

d) Strategic Planning and Economic Development Committee of the Whole Meeting #01 dated March 31, 2022

Motion #22-102

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Strategic Planning and Economic Development Committee of the Whole Meeting #01 Minutes dated March 31, 2022.

Unanimously Carried

2. **DECLARATION OF INTEREST**

None

3. <u>DELEGATIONS</u>

None

4. <u>AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS</u>

a) 2021 Sport Awards – Government of Nunavut Sport and Recreation

Deputy Mayor Awa presented the Government of Nunavut Sport and Recreation 2021 Sport Awards and gave a brief background on each recipient:

- Coach of the Year Award Kyle St. Laurent
- Official of the Year Award Nick Murray
- Special Recognition Award Jay McKechnie (was not in attendance)

Mayor Bell congratulated the recipients and thanked them for their contribution to the city.

5. STATEMENTS

Councillor Quassa acknowledged Lodi Aipilie, who was appointed as this year's Toonik Tyme Toonik. Councillor Quassa noted that Elder Aipilie is a very good hunter and uses his heritage when he is able to hunt.

6. **DEFERRED BUSINESS AND TABLED ITEMS**

a) Mayor's Housing Task Force Update - Tabled - No Update

$7. \underline{BY\text{-}LAWS}$

- a) First Reading of By-law(s)
 - i. By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment Amends By-law No. 590

Motion #22-103

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Awa Seconded by: Councillor Sheppard

Council approves First Reading of By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment – Amends

By-law No. 590.

Unanimously Carried

b) Second Reading of By-law(s)

i. By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment – Amends By-law No. 590

Motion #22-104

Moved by: Councillor Sheppard Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approves Second Reading of By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment as amended – Amends By-law No. 590.

For – Awa, Akumalik, Curley, Quassa, Stevenson, Sheppard Opposed – Nattaq Carried

Councillor Sheppard noted that recommendations have been made to standardize fares, which were not changed for the past two years. He pointed out that there are increased costs for fuel, insurance and other operating costs, as well as there is no other public transit provider in the city and no subsidy for transit. Therefore, taxi fares will increase to \$8.75 effective May 1, 2022, with a twenty-five-cent yearly increase thereafter.

Mayor Bell noted that the Schedule "L" Taxi Fare Increase is subject to an administrative review every three years and a Taxi Review Committee review every five years.

Rod Mugford, Municipal Enforcement Chief, noted Schedule "I" Schedule of Tariffs includes a \$2.00 per excess piece for more than two pieces of luggage, packages or boxes, but shall not include grocery bagged items.

Mr. Mugford also noted that in Schedule "I" Schedule of Tariffs item 8 – carrying of animals loose or in cages will be charged full adult rate – this should be \$8.75 and not \$8.00.

Councillor Nattaq commented that when elders have a heavy item, sometimes the taxi driver does not want to help elders with their item.

Mayor Bell explained that if there are complaints, they can be made directly to the taxi company and also to Municipal Enforcement, if the matter needs to be escalated. He also noted that the matter can be brought before the Taxi Review Committee, if needed.

Councillor Akumalik commented that he has been using taxis for the past several months and has become familiar with the industry. He noted that there were instances when the taxi driver picked up individuals and took them home and they did not pay the fare. Councillor Akumalik expressed concern that taxi drivers are not always being paid, as they are trying to make a living.

Councillor Akumalik asked that Administration advise the public of the increase in the taxi fare through various media options.

Councillor Stevenson noted that taxis do serve as public transit in the city and whenever the matter has been discussed over the past several years, a discussion took place to explore options for other forms of public transportation in addition to the taxi industry. He pointed out that during the quarterly review of the Strategic Plan, it was noted that options for other forms of transportation was almost complete.

Councillor Nattag asked if the fare for elders will remain at \$5.00.

Mayor Bell confirmed that the taxi fare for elders will remain at \$5.00. Mayor Bell noted that the taxi industry will be making a presentation to the Taxi Review Committee regarding the need to increase the taxi fare for elders, especially for people who are not Inuit and are visitors to the city. He also noted that there are a number of individuals who live in Iqaluit and work for the Government of Nunavut or other entities and receive a discount in taxi fares.

Councillor Akumalik asked the age limit for individuals taking a taxi. Mr. Mugford advised that any child under the age of 12 and accompanied by an adult is free, and a payment can be made up front for a child 12 and over and travelling by themselves.

Councillor Quassa asked about the payment of taxi fares prior to a ride. Mayor Bell explained that taxi drivers have the option to request fares up front.

c) Third Reading of By-law(s)

i. 2022 Mill Rate By-law No. 932 Repeals By-law No. 906 – 2021 Mill Rate By-law

Motion #22-105

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Awa Seconded by: Councillor Quassa Council approves Third and Final Reading of 2022 Mill Rate By-law No. 932 Repeals By-law No. 906 – 2021 Mill Rate By-law.

Unanimously Carried

ii. By-law No. 933 Consolidated Fees and Charges By-law Amendment

Motion #22-106

Moved by: Councillor Quassa Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approves Third and Final Reading of By-law No. 933 Consolidated Fees and Charges By-law Amendment.

For – Awa, Akumalik, Curley, Quassa, Stevenson, Sheppard Opposed – Nattaq Carried

iii. <u>By-law No. 935 Non-Profit and Charitable Organizations Property Tax</u> Relief By-law

Motion #22-107

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approves Third and Final Reading of By-law No. 935 Non-Profit and Charitable Organizations Property Tax Relief By-law.

Unanimously Carried

iv. By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment – Amends By-law No. 590

Mayor Bell pointed out that all councillors are in attendance, therefore Third Reading of By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment— Amends By-law No. 590 can be added to the agenda.

Motion #22-108

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson Council amends the agenda by adding:

7. By-laws

c. Third Reading of By-law(s)

iv. By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment - Amends By-law No. 590.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #22-109

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approves Third and Final Reading of By-law No. 936 Taxi By-law Amendment as amended – Amends By-law No. 590.

Unanimously Carried

8. OLD BUSINESS

None

9. NEW BUSINESS

 a) Request for Decision – Water Treatment Plant – Filter Media Replacement

This item was removed from the agenda.

b) Request for Decision - Snow Bucket for CAT 950 Loader

Sumon Ghosh, Director of Engineering and Capital Planning, presented a Request for Decision for a snow bucket for the CAT 950 loader through a sole source vendor. Mr. Ghosh explained that a quote was received from Toromont CAT in the amount of \$18,275 and the budget amount was \$12,000.

Motion #22-110

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Awa Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Council approves the purchase of the CAT snow bucket as described in the Request for Decision from Toromont CAT in the amount of \$18,275 plus GST.

Unanimously Carried

c) City of Iqaluit Vaccine Mandate - Verbal

Amy Elgersma, Chief Administrative Officer, explained that the City relied on the Chief Public Health Officer's (CPHO) guidelines and orders during the COVID-19 pandemic and therefore, Council enacted By-law No. 931 Access to Council Chambers, Council and Committee Meetings and Municipal Buildings during the COVID-19 Pandemic, which did not include the requirement to wear a mask in municipal buildings.

Ms. Elgersma pointed out that on April 11, 2022, the Government of Nunavut lifted the Public Health Emergency, which eliminated all orders relating to COVID-19. The Minister of Health urged residents to remain careful and cautious and noted that masks work to help prevent the spread and vaccines help to protect against severe effects of COVID-19. The CPHO advised that businesses and organizations have the right to continue to require masks in their establishments and may limit their own capacity if they wish.

Ms. Elgersma advised that with the change to the Government of Nunavut orders, Administration is presenting options regarding By-law No. 931 as follows:

- 1. Repeal By-law No. 931 removes the vaccine mandate and does not require the public to wear masks in municipal buildings.
- 2. Amend By-law No. 931 to remove the requirement for vaccines to enter municipal buildings and to require masks in public spaces within municipal buildings, which does not include program areas where active participation takes place (skating, swimming and fitness). This will be reviewed in six weeks' time at the May 24th Council meeting.
- 3. Amend By-law No. 931 maintaining or extending the vaccine mandate and include the requirement for masks in public spaces within municipal buildings, which does not include program areas where active participation takes place (skating, swimming and fitness). This will be reviewed in six weeks' time at the May 24th Council meeting.

Ms. Elgersma also proposed that in addition to the options presented regarding By-law No. 931, that for additional protection of the public and to reduce absences in the workplace due to illness, City staff and members of Council and Committees be required to wear masks in the workplace and maintain that staff, Council and Committee members be required to be fully vaccinated. This requirement would be reviewed in six weeks' time at the May 24th Council meeting.

Ms. Elgersma explained that the City provides rapid antigen tests to employees on an as needed basis, for employees who are concerned that they have been in close contact with a person who has tested positive for COVID-19, or for employees who have symptoms. She noted that the City has 1,667 rapid antigen tests on hand.

Councillor Sheppard was in favour of maintaining vaccine mandates and requiring masks in municipal buildings. He felt that Council's by-law should require masks at all

essential services, including grocery stores, post office and other places as deemed by Administration as essential. He felt that Council could support economic reopening in other sectors by allowing residents to attend by choice, with looser restrictions.

Mayor Bell was in favour of removing the vaccine requirement and having a mask mandate for staff, and for this to be reviewed in six weeks to minimize the risk. He noted that the CPHO guidelines have been followed for two years and Council should continue to support the CPHO and the Government of Nunavut.

Councillor Nattaq noted that COVID-19 is still spreading and perhaps the MLAs will have to reconsider requiring annual vaccinations. He felt easing restrictions is not good if done suddenly.

Councillor Stevenson commented that the purpose of By-law No. 931 was to protect staff and residents from those who chose not to receive the vaccination, and to encourage those who were vaccine hesitant to get the vaccine to help end the pandemic and eradicate COVID-19. He noted that those who have chosen not to receive the vaccine are being excluded from places, and the by-law no longer encourages people to get vaccinated. However, the vaccine does help to protect those who are facing the public. Councillor Stevenson was in favour of removing the requirement for vaccines and require masks in public spaces in municipal buildings.

Deputy Mayor Awa commented that as restrictions ease, he supports removing the requirement for vaccines and require masks in public spaces in municipal buildings.

Councillor Akumalik noted that the CPHO indicated that COVID-19 will always be here. Councillor Akumalik also supports removing the requirement for vaccines and require masks in public spaces in municipal buildings.

Councillor Quassa supports removing the requirement for vaccines and require masks in public spaces in municipal buildings. He liked having the option to review this matter in six weeks.

Councillor Sheppard agreed to no longer require a vaccine mandate providing there is a mandate to require masks. He expressed concern regarding mask use in the community, as there are still young children who cannot be vaccinated, as well as the immunocompromised. Residents should not have to worry about going to essential services with unmasked COVID-19 positive cases. Councillor Sheppard was advocating for requiring masks at essential services and he suggested that Council discuss this matter tonight or at the next Council meeting.

Councillor Stevenson asked for clarification that if masks are required at essential services, then Municipal Enforcement would ensure that this was followed. Councillor Sheppard advised that was correct.

Mayor Bell did not feel that there was capacity in Municipal Enforcement to police mask requirements in essential services.

Mayor Bell asked if staff could prepare a report for the next Council meeting regarding the enforcement of mask requirements at essential services. Councillor Sheppard was in favour of this suggestion.

Mayor Bell indicated that he could write a letter to corporations to require a mask mandate.

Councillor Stevenson noted that with the removal of restrictions and some businesses still requiring masks, he wanted to ensure that there was clear messaging to residents on the requirement that masks still remain in some businesses.

Motion #22-111

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council agrees to By-law No. 931 Access to Council Chambers, Council and Committee Meetings and Municipal Buildings during the COVID-19 Pandemic to be amended to remove the requirement for vaccines to enter municipal buildings, and further, that masks be required in public spaces within municipal buildings, not including program areas where active participation takes place (skating, swimming and fitness) and to be reviewed in six weeks' time at the May 24, 2022 Council meeting.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #22-112

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Council requires City staff and members of Council and Committees to wear masks in the workplace for additional protection of the public and to reduce absences in the workplace due to illness, and maintain that staff, Council and Committee members be required to be fully vaccinated, and further, that this requirement will be reviewed in six weeks' time at the May 24, 2022 Council meeting.

Unanimously Carried

Councillor Stevenson clarified that this motion would not be part of the by-law and would be a policy. Mayor Bell confirmed that was correct.

d) Councillor Flaherty Resignation – Effective April 6, 2022 – Verbal

Motion #22-113

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Council accepts the resignation of Councillor Sheila Flaherty.

Unanimously Carried

Mayor Bell thanked Councillor Flaherty for her service to the community and wished her luck in her future endeavours.

Mayor Bell presented the following options to fill the vacant Council seat:

- 1. Appoint a member from the original election
- 2. Appoint the next person from the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot process
- 3. Appoint a member of the public
- 4. Leave the seat vacant until the next election
- 5. Conduct another Call Out for Interest

Councillor Stevenson felt the Call Out for Interest process worked really well. He suggested that another Call Out for Interest should be carried out, as he did not feel the next name should be used on the list, even though the list is relatively new.

Mayor Bell agreed that the Call Out for Interest process worked very well and he suggested using the next name on the list since it was only a month old.

Councillor Sheppard expressed concern using the next name on the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list because the two new councillors, Councillor Curley and Councillor Quassa, did not get to rank the applicants. He also asked if the rules under the *Nunavut Election Act* would allow using the next name on the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list. If this is possible and the two new councillors agree, Councillor Sheppard was in favour of using the next name on the list.

Mayor Bell advised that staff have checked with Elections Nunavut and confirmed that Council is permitted to use the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list.

Councillor Nattaq felt that another Call Out for Interest should be carried out to determine if the individuals from the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list are still interested and if there are other people interested in serving on Council.

Councillor Curley expressed concern as to whether the people from the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list are still interested.

Councillor Sheppard noted that Kimberly Smith finished third in the Council Applicants and Ranked Ballot list and appointing her would add diversity to the team. Councillor Sheppard advised that Ms. Smith has verified that she is willing to accept the appointment.

Motion #22-114

Moved by: Councillor Sheppard Seconded by: Councillor Nattaq

Council appoints Kimberly Smith to Council.

For – Nattaq, Stevenson, Sheppard Opposed – Akumalik, Awa, Curley, Quassa Defeated

Motion #22-115

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council calls for an expression of interest from all residents that are eligible to stand for election to fill the vacant Council seat.

Unanimously Carried

e) Motion to Rescind Motion #22-84 – Councillor Akumalik was Appointed as a Member to the Recreation Committee – Verbal

Mayor Bell noted that Councillor Akumalik was already a member of the Recreation Committee as the co-chair, therefore the motion appointing him must be rescinded.

Motion #22-116

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Awa

Council rescinds Motion #22-84 appointing Councillor Akumalik as a member to the Recreation Committee.

Unanimously Carried

f) Appointment for Mayor's Representative – Search and Rescue – Verbal

Mayor Bell nominated Councillor Quassa, who accepted the nomination. There were no further nominations.

Motion #22-117

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council appoints Councillor Quassa as the Mayor's Representative for Search and Rescue.

Unanimously Carried

g) Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) – Annual Conference and Trade Show 2022 – Regina and Online – June 5, 2022 – Verbal

Mayor Bell noted that the Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) Annual Conference and Trade Show 2022 will be held in Regina, as well as online, from June 2 to June 5, 2022.

Mayor Bell explained that as president of the Nunavut Association of Municipalities (NAM), he sits on FCM and he will be attending on behalf of NAM. He noted that any associated costs for him to attend FCM will be paid by NAM.

Mayor Bell advised that two councillors and one staff member are able to attend FCM and he recommended that Amy Elgersma, Chief Administrative Officer, attend on behalf of staff.

Motion #22-118

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Nattaq

Council appoints Amy Elgersma, Councillor Quassa and Councillor Stevenson to attend the Federation of Canadian Municipalities Annual Conference and Trade Show 2022 in Regina from June 2–5, 2022.

Unanimously Carried

h) Request for Decision – Development Permit Application No. 22-010 and Request for Variances Lots 9, 10 and 11, Block 242, Plan 4716 (Joamie Subdivision) City-Stacked Row Dwelling

Mayor Bell explained that the Request for Decision for Development Permit Application No. 22-010 and Request for Variances Lots 9, 10 and 11, Block 242, Plan 4716 (Joamie Subdivision) City-stacked row dwelling was not presented at the Planning and Development Committee of the Whole, as it needs to be fast tracked.

Amy Elgersma, Chief Administrative Officer, explained that this is not a process that would normally be carried out to fast track a Development Permit Application. She

noted that the project must be carried out based on the CMHC funding requirements. She pointed out that staff had to submit a letter that Council would expedite approvals when required.

Michelle Armstrong, Planning Contractor, Northern Futures, explained that the Development Permit Application No. 22-010 is for an 18-unit stacked row dwelling located in Joamie Subdivision. There will be four accessible units located on the ground floor. There will be a three-storey building with six units on each floor and beside the building will be a parking area that will have one space for each unit, plus three visitor spaces. This is an affordable housing project in partnership with NCC Investment Group, Qikiqtaaluk Business Development Corporation (QBDC) and Nunavut Housing Corporation.

Ms. Armstrong advised that the application requires two variances:

- 1. Reduce the yard setback for a portion of the retaining wall to accommodate more space in the parking area.
- 2. Allow a smaller drive aisle for one of the parking spaces at the rear of the parking area.

She noted that some of the sewers located downstream are at capacity and the project will require an interim storage tank to be located on the site until the sewer is replaced.

Councillor Stevenson noted that there are several single dwelling lots that have not yet been developed and there have been COVID issues and delays, but he asked if there would be any problems getting the buildings built or would the lots be returned to the City to give to other people.

Councillor Stevenson hoped that a plan was being worked on to deal with wastewater issues, as this inhibits development in the community.

Amy Elgersma, Chief Administrative Officer, noted that there are sewer capacity issues in that area and planning consultants have contacted the owners of the lots to determine if there is interest in delaying construction for a year. It is intended to request the Committee for a blanket approval for a delay in construction for at least a year. She noted that the reason is due to sewer capacity and the requirement for a storage tank, which is costly. She also noted that a number of lessees are interested in deferring the construction in hopes that some of the construction prices stabilize.

Ms. Elgersma noted that there are four phases in the sewer plan and Phase 1 has been completed and Phase 2 is scheduled for this summer. She explained that there are a significant number of developments that require Phase 4, so changing the phases is being considered to accommodate the additional development.

Mayor Bell pointed out that when upgrading the water lines, some of the sewer lines will be upgraded to avoid opening the ground twice.

Deputy Mayor Awa asked for an explanation to reduce the yard setback. Ms. Armstrong explained that the rear lot line is acceptable. There is a slope on the lot and to create a flat area for the parking area, a retaining wall is required around the perimeter of the parking area. Usually a retaining wall has to be at least one metre from the lot line, but in this case, a request is to install the retaining wall on the rear lot line.

Motion #22-119

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Quassa

Council approves:

- 1. Development Permit Application DP 22-010 for Lots 9, 10 and 11, Block 242, Plan 4716 to permit the development of an 18-unit stacked row dwelling, subject to the City's standard conditions, the special conditions in Attachment 1, and in accordance with the plans in Attachment 3.
- 2. A variance to Section 4.1 of the Zoning By-law to reduce the rear lot line setback for a retaining wall from 1.0 meters to zero metres.
- 3. A variance to Section 6.4 of the Zoning By-law to reduce the aisle width for parking space #9 from 6.5 metres to 5.5 metres.

Unanimously Carried

Councillor Sheppard noted that there have been some problems on abutting properties with interim sewer storage tanks and asked if there were any guidelines for the tanks.

Ms. Elgersma explained that there are some basic guidelines for the interim sewer storage tanks and the onus is on the developer, who is required to have an engineered tank, with the information being provided to the City.

Ms. Elgersma heard about the issues and noted that it has not been determined that the issues are from the interim sewer storage tanks.

10. COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Strategic Planning and Economic Development Committee of the Whole Meeting #01 Report

Motion #22-120

Moved by: Councillor Quassa Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Awa Council approves the request for the Economic Development Officer to submit a funding application to the Government of Nunavut Strategic Investment Fund for a new Community Economic Development Plan in the amount of \$150,000.

Unanimously Carried

11. <u>CORRESPONDENCE</u>

None

12. <u>IN CAMERA SESSION</u>

() as per Section 22 (2) (a) CTV Act and By-law 526 Section 67

13. ADJOURNMENT

Motion #22-121

Moved by: Councillor Sheppard Seconded by: Councillor Nattaq

Council adjourns at 7:45 p.m.

Unanimously Carried

logations

E.G.

A85, 5AC

Kenny Bell Mayor

Tammy Ernst-Doiron

City Clerk

Approved by City Council on the 26th day of April, 2022.